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	Thank you for your flexibility Spring, Summer, & Fall 2020!
The Counselor Education Faculty extends our thanks to you for your flexibility moving classes online during Spring and Summer 2020 due to the COVID-19 emergency. According to Texas Tech University President, Fall 2020 classes will resume as in person classes. 
We know this is a difficult time for everyone, and we appreciate the time and dedication you exhibited throughout the semester. Your strength and resilience throughout the semester has continued to inspire our instruction. 
Congratulations to Our Graduates
A special congratulation is extended to all of our graduates. We are so proud of you and your many achievements. We are also very proud that our students passed the national CPCE examination (master’s comprehensive exam). Remember your TTU Counselor Education Program, and go far and wide! 
Internship – Fall 2020

Students enrolling in EPCE 5094 (Internship 1) or EPCE 6094 (Doctoral Internship 1) in Fall 2020, must complete the forms in Appendix B of the Field Handbooks no later than August 14, 2020. All students must complete and turn in new contracts each semester in which they are enrolled in practicum and internship, even if staying at the same site. In addition, all students entering practicum and internship must complete training for conducting distance counseling (online counseling) before beginning practicum or internship, and they must submit evidence of the training to Dr. Gould. If you have questions about paperwork, please contact Dr. Gould at lj.gould@ttu.edu or by phone at 806-834-4224 (when we are back in the office).
Register for Summer 2020 and Fall 2020 Courses

Please register for Summer 2020 and Fall 2020 course at the below link: registration.texastech.edu. For instructions regarding registration, please visit: https://www.depts.ttu.edu/registrar/registrationfaqs.php. Please note that deadlines for registering for Summer 2020 and Fall 2020 deadlines apply.

Program Evaluation & CACREP Accreditation 

The Counselor Education program at Texas Tech University is the only CACREP accredited program within a 325 mile radius of Lubbock. The program was reaccredited by CACREP in 2015, and this accreditation will remain valid until October 2023. In 2023, the program will apply for reaccreditation. An important aspect of the CACREP accreditation procedures is their attention to assessment (program assessment) and program evaluation. 

The Counselor Education Faculty employ a wide array of data collection methods. In addition to data collected from examinations and classroom assignments, additional data are collected to provide broader, more intense data sources. For example, data are collected from current students, graduates, and employers. Data are used to inform Counselor Education program decisions which in turn have resulted in the addition of a new course, revision to an existing course, and change to the course scope and sequence. We hope that you, the reader, will review our program evaluations/assessments. The program evaluation is conducted every 5 years, and the program assessments are conducted annually; both are located at: http://www.depts.ttu.edu/education/graduate/psychology-and-leadership/counselor_education/cacrep.php 
CACREP Accreditation 
Why is CACREP Accreditation important? Below are a few of the many benefits of CACREP Accreditation.
· Employment Opportunities – Students graduating form a CACREP program have increased employment opportunities. The Department of Veterans Affairs (VA), the Department of Defense, and the U.S. Army have specific qualification standards for positions that require that the student must have graduated from a CACREP accredited master's program. Additionally, some insurance companies only accept providers from CACREP programs. 

· Recruitment of Students – CACREP accreditation enhances the recruitment of students into the Counselor Education Program at TTU. Currently, the Counselor Education Program has 61 PhD-level and 133 MED-level students. Students constantly report that they attend the TTU Counselor Education Program because it is nationally accredited by CACREP. Students are aware of the importance of CACREP in that CACREP enhances their employability. 

· Recruitment of Faculty – Within the counseling profession, CACREP accreditation is not only recognized by faculty, but in addition, it is highly respected and sought. In fact, CACREP accreditation is like the "Good Housekeeping Seal of Approval". Because of the recognition of the importance of CACREP and because CACREP is associated with a quality program, it is easier to recruit the "best" faculty to teach in a CACREP accredited program. 

· Competition – CACREP accreditation enhances opportunities for the TTU Counselor Education program to compete for well-qualified students. Since the Counselor Education program is the only program west of Dallas and east of Albuquerque that has achieved CACREP accreditation, the program can successfully compete for the "best" students. 

· Standards – CACREP programs are reviewed against rigorous professionally accepted standards. The standards are both difficult to achieve and difficult to maintain. The CACREP standards provide confidence to prospective students, employers, and the public to signify that the program is a "quality" program. CACREP accreditation provides recognition that the content and the quality of the program have been evaluated to meet the standards of the counseling profession. 

· Licensure – Students graduating from a CACREP program have an increased chance at licensure. The CACREP office reported that CACREP graduates perform better on the National Counselor Exam (NCE), an exam required for licensure in Texas and 47 other states. 

· Accountability – CACREP accreditation provides a system for accountability. CACREP programs must undergo peer evaluation that ensures that the program meets and maintains the CACREP Standards (The EPCE programs at TTU were accredited for the maximum time of 8 years; our next accreditation will occur in October 2023). Once accreditation has been achieved, annual reports, data collection, and program analysis/evaluation are required annually to ensure that standards are continuing to be met. 

· Improvement – Accreditation stimulates program self-evaluation, program development, and program improvement. As prescribed by CACREP, the program must experience a full review every eight years in which a CACREP Team visits the CACREP program. The collegial consultation that occurs through an on-site CACREP review is important because both the verbal and written information from the site team can be incorporated into the program's curriculum and future plans. 

· Recognition – CACREP accreditation is not only recognized by students and professional counselors, but additionally, it is recognized by professional groups. For example, CACREP is recognized by such accrediting groups as CAEP and CORE. Further, CACREP has a reciprocal agreement with CAEP. 

· College of Education Reform – CACREP standards correlate with the reform movement in the College of Education. The eight core areas of CACREP link to the Trademark Outcome involving the development and implementation of an advocacy, social justice leadership plan. Embedded in the eight core areas is the expectation of a sequence of courses which correlates with the P1, P2, and P3 sequence. CACREP requires that data be collected and maintained in a manner similar to the data maintained on the database required in the college. 
Counselor Education and Social Media

Counselor Education is now on Social Media (Facebook). The purpose of the Facebook page is to inform alumni, current students, prospective students, and the community about the Texas Tech University Counselor Education program. Through Facebook, readers will have the opportunity to become aware of the CACREP accredited program that is a nationally recognized program. For example, we hope the readers will go to our webpage and review information on program evaluation in our other assessments. Readers can join our Facebook page today by following this link: http://www.facebook.com/group.php?gid=25864497041
As the counseling profession incorporates and adopts more technology, the growth in social media is continually becoming more common. The program would like to increase its presence on Instagram and Twitter. If you are interested in helping moderate such accounts, please email Dr. Crews – charles.crews@ttu.edu.
Counselor Education Advisory Board

The Counselor Education Advisory Board meets annually. The purpose of the Advisory Board is to make recommendations to the faculty regarding curricula, accreditation, recruitment, assessment, and program evaluation. The board has been invaluable in our program evaluation and assessment. The members of the Advisory Board are:
Capt. Ryan C. Brown, Director of Programs & Accreditations, Lubbock Sheriff’s Office

Pam Brown, Director of Counseling & Assessment, Lubbock-Cooper ISD 

Sofia Chapman, Associate Dean, Texas Tech University School of Law
Tammy Edmonson, School Counselor, All Saints

Julia Finch, Counseling Department Supervisor, Lubbock County Community Supervision and Corrections Department

Gordon Jones, LPC, Gordon Jones Counseling Services

Jay Killough, Director, Texas Tech Career Center

Don McCormick, School Counselor (Retired)

Gloria Moore, Director of Special Education, SELCO

Eddie Owens, Exec. Director, Integrated Marketing, Wayland Baptist University
Glenna Payne, School Counselor, O.L. Slaton Junior High School
Charlotte Sessom, Director, Counseling & College/Career Readiness

Leon Williams, Counseling Specialist, Project Intercept LISD

Marion O. Williams, MD, Montford Psychiatric Unit 
Message from the Texas Tech University President on April 29, 2020 

Dear Texas Tech University Community,
We have now been away from our campus for more than a month, working and learning remotely while we focus on the health and safety of all members of our community. The COVID-19 pandemic has altered much of our daily lives, yet I continue to witness acts of great compassion and generosity throughout our University community and our hometown. Along with our fellow Texas Tech University System institutions, we have answered the call to serve our community and state through the increased testing capabilities of our campus labs, providing PPE and emergency housing assistance to frontline healthcare workers, and serving as members of local and state task forces.
You may have seen the recent announcement that Texas Tech University graduates are among the most sought after in the country, according to a national survey of corporate recruiters. This poll of corporate recruiters ranked Texas Tech ninth in the nation and first in the state of Texas with the best-trained, educated, and able-to-succeed graduates, citing their preparedness and work ethic. This speaks to the quality and the culture of a Texas Tech University educational experience that reflects the personal connections between our students, faculty, and staff. What has traditionally distinguished Texas Tech graduates cannot be replaced by remote learning.
So, today, I want to inform you that we intend to safely resume in-person teaching, learning, and residential life for the fall 2020 semester using a phased return approach. This decision is predicated on the fact that COVID-19 cases in the City of Lubbock continue to decline and that health officials advise us that it is possible to implement a return-to-campus process in a manner that protects the health and safety of our students, faculty, and staff.
We need to recognize that campus life will be different when we return in the fall. Over the last few weeks, we have been closely monitoring the national landscape while several groups have been developing and analyzing various scenarios to bring our students, faculty, and staff back to campus. Social distancing and safety protocols will be critical as we return to our classrooms, labs, and residence halls. Our plans will also include recommendations regarding the use of protective masks, testing and contact-tracing, and other tools. We are developing several ways to reduce the density of groups in our student facilities, large lecture-based classrooms, and our popular campus areas. These same plans extend to special events, including athletics.
We will need to be flexible in considering the special circumstances of various units on campus, recognizing that strategies for fall instruction will involve a blend of online and face-to-face classes for some students. We will also take extra precautions to protect the most vulnerable among us, especially those with ailments that heighten the risks of the most severe COVID-19 cases. There will be inconveniences, but they will be necessary for us to get back to our campus, colleagues, and friends in a safe and responsible way.
Though the Texas Tech University System remains in Phase IV, Closed Campus Operational Phase through May, Texas Tech University will be announcing plans for a phased return to campus in the coming weeks for some faculty and staff. For instance, we are developing plans for a return to an on-campus research presence as soon as we can assure the safe operation of both building support services and critical research support services. As previously announced Summer Session I will be fully online, but if conditions permit, we may provide some face-to-face instruction in Summer II. We will make a final decision on Summer II instruction by late May. The phased return to campus during the summer months will allow us the opportunity to test the protocols and policies that will guide the re-opening of campus in the fall.
I know many of you will have questions about the logistics of how a return to campus will ensure, to the greatest extent possible, a safe environment for students, faculty, staff, and visitors on our campus. As we continue to work through this planning, we will provide additional communications with more details in a timely manner.
As I have said many times, I am incredibly proud of our Texas Tech family. Your hard work and diligence over the last several weeks will help make our safe return to campus possible.
Sincerely,

Lawrence Schovanec
President
Texas Tech University

Credit (CR) or No Credit (NC) Options for Grades in Spring 2020
Students have the option to choose to have individual course grades of C- or better changed to Credit (CR) or No Credit (NC) by the Office of the Registrar. A full explanation of grading options is available for undergraduate and graduate students.

Frequently Asked Questions

Is a grade of CR the same as a grade of Pass?

No.  A grade of CR means that the student earned at C- or better on the course.  A grade of Pass means that the student earned a D or better on the course.  

Can grades of CR/NC be requested before final grades have posted?

No, grades of CR/NC can be requested only after final grades have posted.

How does this work?

The student will make the request to the Dean’s office.  Before Friday, May 15th, the Dean’s office will provide guidance (see attached “Guidance for Academic Advisors” document) to all students about choosing to take a grade of CR/NC instead of a standard letter grade. This guidance can be in the form of a document that is emailed or a virtual meeting. A student who decides to choose a grade of CR/NC will make the request to the Dean’s office.  Once the Dean’s office approves, the request will be entered through the Registrar’s dashboard.

Does the student have to make this request by a certain date?

Yes. Graduating students must make the request no later than noon on Friday, May 15th. All other students must make the request no later than noon on Wednesday, May 20th.
What if a student’s grades are not submitted by the posted deadlines?  Will a student have an extension to request permission to choose a CR/NC?

Yes, although we are relying on Deans, Associate Deans, and Chairs/Directors to get the message out to all IoRs about timely grading. This is a term in which being late to submit final grades will create substantial delays for other offices on campus.

What if a student believes an error was made in calculating the original grade? 

The student should contact the IoR immediately and explain her reasoning. If the student’s concern is that she was treated arbitrarily or capriciously, she can file a grade appeal as usual.  After the grade appeal process is concluded, the student will have the opportunity to choose to take a grade of NC/CR.

Can a student use a grade of CR or NC for a grade replacement? 

A student can use a grade of CR to replace a previously earned grade of D or F. However, advisors are asked to review the attached document specific to this question.  The Registrar’s office has provided detailed examples that will help you to advise students appropriately. 

Can students who already requested to take courses P/R rescind those requests and ask to return to standard letter grading? If so, by what date? Further, if students do rescind their requests, can they choose to take a CR/NC after their final (letter) grades post?

Yes. Students who want to rescind requests to have courses graded P/F must submit those requests to their Deans’ offices no later than May 1. Students who return to standard letter grading will be able to choose to take a CR/NC after their final (letter) grades post.

Will a grade of CR indicate that the student has successfully completed the course even if the course normally requires a minimum grade of B?

Yes. For the Spring 2020 term only, a grade of CR will satisfy any more stringent grading requirements specific to an individual course.  This decision reflects a particular set of unique and challenging circumstances that would not have affected students in previous terms. Student performance on courses in previous terms is not relevant to this particular decision. 

How will undergraduate grades of CR/NC be handled by graduate or professional programs? 

While our Graduate and Law Schools have parallel CR/NC policies for this term, we cannot guarantee that all institutions will accept and apply undergraduate grades of CR/NC.  It is strongly recommended that a student considering graduate or professional school contact that institution to ask about how that institution will review applicants’ grades for May 2020.

Will transcripts be permanently populated with an explanation of these accommodations in this semester? 

The transcripts already include a notation on the back that explains what grades CR and NC align with (see last page for example).  We do not plan to include any additional information on the transcripts.  However, the Office of the Registrar is building a permanent webpage that will house information specific to special circumstances resulting in the assignment of non-standard grades.

How will academic standing be handled this term?

Academic standing will be calculated using standard processes. Because students will have the option to choose a grade of NC for courses in which they earn a D or an F, it is not expected that students’ academic standing will be negatively affected.  The Office of the Registrar has provided detailed guidance for academic advisors to use when conferring with students about grades of CR/NC and academic standing. 

What if a student wants to revert to the originally assigned letter grade after choosing to take a CR or NC in a course? 

That will not be possible.  The choice to take CR/NC is final.

Will students choosing grades of CR or NC be eligible for Dean’s or President’s Lists? 

Yes. This semester only, we will lift the requirement that students be enrolled in a minimum number of standard-graded SCH.

Will this CR/NC policy change the way Instructors of Record assign final grades? 

No.  IoRs will complete the final grading process as usual using their grading policies stated in their course syllabi.

Will students who receive a grade of Incomplete this semester have the option to change the eventually earned letter grade to CR/NC?

Yes.  Much like students who file a grade appeal for a Spring 2020 course, students who take an Incomplete this term will have the opportunity to select a grade of CR/NC once the final grade has posted. 

What systems will be implemented to ensure that students who select grades of CR/NC can’t come back at a later date and say that they didn’t understand the associated impacts?

TBD.

What happens if a student claims that they submitted a request to their Dean’s office to change a grade to CR/NC and the Dean’s office did not enter the request?

TBD.
Counselor Education Growth Conference Recap
The Counselor Education Growth Conference, coordinated by Dr. Loretta Bradley,  was held on Friday, February 21, 2020. Dr. Stephen Southern was the keynote speaker. His topic was “Facilitating Sexual Health in Counseling: Best Practices and Ethical Considerations.” Dr. Southern is a prolific writer and speaker at counseling conferences. 
“Facilitating Sexual Health in Counseling: Best Practices and Ethical Considerations”
In his keynote address, Dr. Southern presented the following information:
Over 50 percent of individuals and couples will experience difficulties in sexual functioning and dissatisfaction with sexuality. However, sexual problems are seldom presented in counseling practice. This program addressed respectful and ethical approaches to promoting sexual health. Participants were able to identify their own model of sexual health, describe emerging problems in sexuality, address how to reconnect sex and intimacy, and discuss ethical issues and values in sexuality and couple counseling.
Dr. Stephen Southern has held faculty and administrative positions at Antioch University Santa Barbara (currently professor and chair), Northwestern University, Mississippi College, Texas A&M University-Corpus Christi, University of North Texas, and Temple University. Dr. Southern completed postdoctoral studies at The Masters and Johnson Institute. He is licensed as a professional counselor, marriage and family therapist, and psychologist. Dr. Southern is also certified as a sex therapist (AASECT). Dr. Southern is a fellow of the American Counseling Association (ACA) and received the Legacy Award from the Association for Counselor Education and Supervision (ACES). He is a past president of the International Association of Marriage and Family Counselors (lAMFC) and received its Lifetime Achievement Award. Dr. Southern serves as editor of The Family Journal, the IAMFC quarterly academic journal published by SAGE Publications. He was previously editor of the Journal of Addictions and Offender Counseling and Sexual Addiction & Compulsivity. He served on the board of the Journal of Sex Education & Therapy. Dr. Southern is a prolific writer, editor, and presenter on such topics as sexuality counseling and therapy, couple counseling, and professional ethics.
The Counselor Education Growth Conference had 152 attendees. The next conference is scheduled for February 2021.
2020 Social Justice, Advocacy Leadership, and Ethics Virtual Student-Led Mini Conference Recap
The 2020 Social Justice, Advocacy Leadership, and Ethics Virtual Student-Led Mini Conference was held on Saturday, April 25, 2020. Professor aretha marbley and the 2019 Doctoral Cohort (as part of the Advanced Diversity and Social Justice Course), in the Counselor Education Program, College of Education at Texas Tech University hosted the FREE Virtual Mini-Conference for all mental health practitioners and community activists and partners in Lubbock and the surrounding areas and beyond. 

The theme of the conference was “Behind the Perspective Difficult Dialogues: Immigration Reform and Sexual Harassment.” For more information, please download the conference program. To receive recordings of the conference, please register.
Chi Sigma Iota National Counseling Honorary Society

Chi Sigma Iota is the national counseling honorary society. Masters-level and PhD-level students, as well as graduates of the TTU Counselor Education program are eligible to join. To be eligible to join Chi Sigma Iota, the following criteria must be met. The current student or graduate:
· must be in good standing,

· must have completed 12 hours (graduate) of Counselor Education coursework at TTU,

· must have maintained a GPA of 3.5 or higher,

· must be approved by the Counselor Education faculty.
If you meet the above criteria, please plan to join.  Applications are available at www.csi-net.org. 
The next meeting of Chi Sigma Iota will be announced. Current and prospective members are encouraged to attend this meeting. The faculty advisors are Dr. Ian Lertora and Dr. Charles Crews. For additional information, please contact the faculty advisors Dr. Lertora at ian.lertora@ttu.edu and Dr. Crews at charles.crews@ttu.edu. 
Admissions Procedures
Admission to the Counselor Education Programs requires that an application be submitted through the Graduate School portal at located at http://www.depts.ttu.edu/gradschool/admissions/howtoapply.php. Please note that the Counselor Education programs admit only in the Fall semesters. The applicant will be required to create an account through which application materials may be submitted. Materials required at the time of application for both the master’s programs and the PhD program are: all post-secondary transcripts, a personal statement, resume, and three professional recommendations. School Counseling master’s applicants will also be required to provide a valid Texas Teaching Certificate and a Service Record showing a minimum of two years credible classroom experience. Application deadlines are as follows: master’s programs deadline – July 1st; PhD program deadline was scheduled January 15th. If you have questions about the admissions process, contact Dr. Gould at lj.gould@ttu.edu or 806-834-4224 (When back in the office).
Conference/Meeting Dates
ALL CONFERENCE INFORMATION MAY CHANGE DUE TO THE COVID EMERGENCY. PLEASE VISIT THE ORGANIZATIONS’ WEBSITES FOR UPDATES.
American Counseling Association Conference 
March 18-21, 2021
Orlando, Florida
www.counseling.org 
American Educational Research Conference 
April 9-12, 2021
Orlando, Florida
www.AERA.net 
American School Counselor Association Conference 
July 11-14, 2021
Las Vegas, Nevada 
www.schoolcounselor.org 
International Association of Marriage and Family Counselors
TBD
http://www.iamfconline.org/
National Career Development Association Conference 
June 30-July 2, 2020
Minneapolis, Minnesota
www.ncda.org
Southwest Educational Research Association Conference 

February 3-5, 2021
San Antonio, Texas
www.sera-edresearch.org/conference/ 
Texas Counseling Association Conference

November 11-14, 2020
Dallas, Texas
www.txca.org
Texas Professional School Counselor Conference
February 7-9, 2021
Round Rock, Texas

http://txca.org/tsca/ 
Important Information
Emergency 911

Ambulance

Fire

Police

Texas Tech Police

Non-emergency 806-742-3931

Physical Plant

Maintenance Emergencies

806-742-3301

806-742-3328 (after 5pm)

Information Technology

806-742-HELP

Server-related issues 806-742-3649

Texas Department of Public Safety

806-747-4491
Emergency Information

Texas Tech University has implemented an Emergency Alert Notification system to communicate important alerts and emergency response information to students, faculty, and staff.  To receive alerts, update your contact information at: www.ttu.edu/emergencyalert.

EPCE Faculty

Full Time (alphabetical order):

Loretta J. Bradley, PhD       Paul Whitfield Horn Professor, Coordinator of Counselor Education, & Director, PhD Program 
Charles Crews, PhD            Associate Professor & Director, School Counseling Program
Ian Lertora, PhD                Assistant Professor
Bret Hendricks, EdD           Professor & Associate Dean, Counselor Education
Aretha Marbley, PhD          Professor & Director, Clinical Mental Health Counseling Program
Nicole Noble, PhD              Assistant Professor

Adjunct Faculty (alphabetical order) for Fall, 2020:
D. Brown, PhD                  Adjunct Professor, Counselor Education

D. Kabell, PhD                  Adjunct Professor, Counselor Education
L. Jennings, PhD               Adjunct Professor, Counselor Education

S. Jennings, PhD               Adjunct Professor, Counselor Education
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